TOWN COUNCIL

December 4, 2003

A special meeting of the Town Council was called to order for the purpose of holding a public hearing at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:11 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Julio J. DiGiando

Claire M. Ferguson

Guy J. Settipane

also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

A.Lauriston Parks, Esq., Town Solicitor

also present for the hearing:





David Pritchard
Daniel Lilly





James Archibald
Richard Condon





Dennis Owens

David Laurie arrived at 8:10 PM

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance (continued from November 10, 2003)

2) Proposed Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan 

Council President Littman reopened the hearing regarding the proposed Harbor Management Ordinance and the proposed Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan at 7:11 PM, stating that the Council would address Council comments on the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan at this time.

The Council addressed draft amendments as presented by Councilor Settipane.  The Council reviewed pages 1 through 31 and made the following changes by consensus:

	Section
	Action
	Change

	I. D (2) Administration
	Change as follows:
	The chief of police, as executive director, supervises the harbor staff and reports both to the commission and to the town administrator.  The harbor staff consists of a harbormaster, a harbor clerk, and additional personnel as needed.  The executive director is nominated by the town administrator and appointed by the town council.  The harbormaster is nominated by the town administrator and appointed by the town council.  who are hired by the town administrator on the recommendation of the harbor commission.  The harbormaster shall report  is responsible to the executive director and, under the executive director's supervision, enforce the follows the policy guidance of the harbor management ordinance and of the commission.



	Responsibilities
	Change as follows:
	Under the [proposed] 2003 harbor management ordinance, the harbor commission, in addition to its responsibilities under GLRI Sec. 46-4-6.9, shall be advisory and assist in the planning  works with the town authorities to develop plans for the maintenance and repair of town-owned harbor structures facalities, such as docks, bulkheads, and boat ramps.   It is responsible for monitoring the condition of harbor facilities infrastructure generally; for bringing necessary repair, maintenance, and improvement projects to the attention of the town administrator; and for working with the town authorities in developing multi-year plans and cost estimates for the repair and maintenance of harbor facilities.



	Funding
	Change as follows:
	Funding for the harbor commission is currently provided by:  1) private and commercial mooring fees, town-owned dockage, and outhaul fees; 2) beach permits; 3) leases of town-owned waterfront property; 4) investment income; 5) fines; 6) occasional specific or non-specific grants or subsidies from the town and from other public and private funding sources.  Under the [proposed] 2003 ordinance, commission revenues are divided between harbor management and capital facilities improvement, with the latter account going into the town's capital facilities accounts fund.   Presently the commission develops and submits its budget recommendations to the town council for council approval.  Under the (proposed) 2003 ordinance the executive director, with input from the commission, shall develop and submit the harbor commission budget to the town administrator for approval by the town council.  The capital facilities improvement account eventually goes, via the town council, to the annual financial town meeting.



	II E (3) Fort Wetherill: Boat Basin (Fort Cove) and Highway Barn Area
	Change as follows:
	The state-owned area around the southern side of the basin has been developed by the DEM into a state marine research laboratory; subject to memorandum of understanding entered into between the town and DEM. but   The town owns 3.5 acres of land, including the old highway barn, located within 30 feet of the water's edge.  If the town builds a new highway barn in another location, this building will become available for another town use.



	West Ferry:  Wharf
	
	Jamestown Shores (Head's) Beach; Broad Street/Park Dock:  Head’s Beach was acquired by the Town of Jamestown in 1996 with funding from the Rhode Island Open Space and Recreational Area Bonds Act.  Head's Beach has  three rough stone jetties made of large, unsurfaced boulders and a natural launch ramp.  In 2001 the town issued six beach permits for boats at this site, for which it received a total of $360.  In recent years the harbor commission has issue 17 mooring permits adjacent to the waters of Head’s Beach.   Park Dock has the remains of an old stone jetty.  RIDEM Shoreline Access Grant provided for improved public access at this site.  Three are 11 moorings permitted in waters adjacent to Park Dock  Public funding and DEM recreational easements have contributed to an increase of use and associated user conflicts.   For further information on these two facilities see section II-F-3, below.


	
	Add:
	Maple Avenue:  The town makes available storage of dinghies by permits as issued by the Jamestown harbor office.



	(5) Moorings
	Change as follows:
	
A mooring permit is required for all moorings located in the waters of Town of Jamestown.   Jamestown has over 1000 private and commercial moorings at different locations around the island.  In 2001 it issued a total of 1021 mooring permits--a figure slightly down from the 1072 recorded ten years earlier in 1991.  The JHMC has issued mooring permits as follows:  1 – 7 Class 1 – residential riparian (property owners with land immediately adjacent the shorefront); Class 2 – resident commercial vessel owner; Class 3 – resident pleasure vessel owner; Class 4 – Resident commercial operator with rental moorings; Class 5 – resident vessel owner with multiple moorings; Class 6 – non-resident commercial vessel owner and Class 7 – non-resident pleasure vessel owner.  Under the 1995 HMO “only shorefront property owners, or those holding deeded water rights to the shorefront property, are entitled to place private moorings in riparian waters directly adjacent to their property”.  JHMC has recognized, on a case-by-case basis, deeded water rights to shorefront property as grounds for issuance of a Class 1 mooring permit.



	III A Issue: East Harbor
	Change as follows:
	The 1988/90 harbor management ordinance (and repeated in the 1995 comprehensive harbor management plan) stated that the eastern boundary of East Harbor "shall be a line extending 1000 feet seaward of the shoreline."  Even as the ordinance was being written, however, there may have been moorings east of that line.  Whatever the exact situation at that time, the harbor commission received approval for the East Harbor mooring field from the town council, the CRMC, and the DEM.  Since 1990 there has been some expansion to the east; and recently the DEM has notified the town that if it is not in compliance with DEM regulations the water quality designation of the area in question may have to be declared non-complying and the boats removed.  The town therefore has the awkward choice of trying to bring any moorings that may lie outside the 1000 foot line into the already-crowded mooring field nearer shore; of reducing the total number of moorings in East Harbor; or of approaching the DEM and CRMC to redraw the East Harbor boundary line. try to find some other acceptable solution.  Until the matter is resolved in a way that is satisfactory both to the town and to the state regulatory agencies involved, it is clear that the harbormaster will find it difficult to permit any new moorings in the area.



	Recommendation
	Change as follows:
	That the town study and consider amending its harbor lines, subject to approval by DEM and CRMC.   Until such time as the harbor lines are changed, reduce the number of moorings outside the1000 foot line so as to conform to the requirements of the DEM and the CRMC unless some other mutually satisfactory solution can be found.


It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Long to continue the Public Hearing to Thursday, December 18, 2003 at 7:00 PM at the Jamestown Philomenian Library.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit     

Town Clerk   

c:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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